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HRA Rules c/o Office of Legal Affairs
150 Greenwich Street, 38th Floor
New York, NY 10007

Dear Sir/Madam,
On behalf of West Side Campaign Against Hunger, we  are  submitting comments in response to the
New York City Human Resource Administration’s (HRA) proposal to repeal the existing rule entitled
“Distribution of Food and Administrative Funds to Emergency Food Providers” Chapter 4 of Title 68
of the Rules of the City of New York and replace it with a rule entitled “Emergency Food Assistance
Program”.

West Side Campaign Against Hunger (WSCAH) works to alleviate hunger by ensuring all New Yorkers
have access with dignity to a choice of healthy food and supportive services. WSCAH is one of the
largest Emergency Food Providers (EFP’s) in NYC and has been at the forefront of innovation for 43
years, developing the first customer-choice supermarket-style pantry in the United States. In FY21,
WSCAH served more than 77,000 unique food insecure New Yokers  and provided 4.4 million pounds
healthy food, more than half of which was fresh produce. To make food more accessible to our
community of customers, WSCAH partners with a range of community-based organizations,
including health centers, social service organizations, housing facilities etc., to create neighborhood
outposts for WSCAH’s food distribution efforts.  Currently WSCAH hosts food distributions at30
locations across 4 of the 5 boroughs of NYC.  The City’s EFAP program is a critical source of food for
our community of customers. As WSCAH’s work continues to grow in partnership in high meal gap
neighborhoods across the city, it is imperative that there is transparency, flexibility and and
accountability for how the City’s resources are allocated to ensure the maximum impact for food
insecure New Yorkers.

WSCAH leads The Roundtable: Allies for Food Access: a group of emergency food providers in New
York City that came together starting in 2018 to work together to explore and pursue opportunities
for collective purchasing and collaborative advocacy work. Current Roundtable members include
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West Side Campaign Against Hunger, Met Council, NY Common Pantry, Holy Apostles Soup Kitchen,
Project Hospitality, St. John’s Bread and Life, POTS, and The Campaign Against Hunger. Together, in
the last year we have collectively served over40 million meals to almost 800 thousand households
across New York City. . Unfortunately, although the public health emergency of COVID-19 has
subsided, we are now seeing higher demand for emergency food than ever before due to
sky-rocketing food, fuel and housing prices. During the last quarter of FY22, WSCAH experienced a
42% increase in the demand for food as compared to the previous year and the demand is nearly
double what it was prior to the pandemic.

To meet our communities' needs during this hunger crisis, we need HRA to take steps to ensure the
new DSS Community Food Connections program is successfully implemented, has increased
transparency, encourages more direct input from multiple EFPs, improved payment processes,
and allows grantees more flexibility and multiple pathways to implement the program and access
funding. However, WSCAH  along with other Roundtable members are concerned that some of the
proposed changes to the Emergency Food Assistance Program (EFAP) being outlined in this new rule
from HRA will have a negative impact on the emergency food provider community, our operations,
and the constituents we serve. To help improve the administration of the program and ensure that it
is as successful and impactful as possible, we recommend the following changes to the EFAP
program:

COMMENTS ON THE PROPOSED RULE
Food Allocation and Budget

1) We are concerned about the proposed change to the EFAP funding allocations formula.
Under the proposed rule, there is no mention of a clear formula used to determine EFAP
budget and allocation amounts for all providers has been replaced with an opaque and
subjective process to determine allocations based upon factors like "community need",
"capacity", "prior performance" and "racial equity and inclusion". The proposed rule does not
outline nor are providers given a definition of these terms, how they will be weighted, how
they relate to how much funding will be allocated per provider, or clear understanding of
how to quantify them. We ask that HRA define and clarify these terms, the process by which
provider budget allocations will be determined using these new criteria, and the kind of data
providers need to provide to HRA to demonstrate they meet these factors.

2) We request that HRA work with the Administration and Comptroller's Office to speed up
payments to EFAP providers, ensuring they have money up front to cover the administrative
costs of implementing the program and are not required to obtain reimbursement for
program services. Awaiting reimbursement is especially burdensome for new and small
emergency food providers that may not have a line of credit or enough cash on hand to
cover up front costs of implementing the EFAP program.

3) We encourage HRA to provide financial incentives to encourage emergency food providers
to purchase and serve fresh produce.

4) We support the inclusion in the proposed rules formalizing HRA's ability to reimburse
not-for-profit organizations for infrastructure and operational costs. We also call on HRA to
allow EFAP providers to include an annual increase in funding for providers indexed to rising
inflation, including food costs and COLA for Human Service Providers, and to tie annual
funding allocations to programming levels/goals annually.

Program Eligibility
5) The new language in the proposed rule about how prior to food expiration, food must be

used to serve people in need and can not be "traded, sold or disposed of'' and that if any
EFAP food is spoiled or expires, the "provider must notify HRA before disposing of it" may be



become very burdensome for both providers and HRA.
6) We request that HRA under EFAP rules moving forward allow for sub-distribution of food to

allow larger providers to provide food to smaller pantries to prevent food waste.
7) We ask that HRA reduce the current burden that exists for emergency food providers trying

to obtain EFRO numbers for new locations. To do so, the proposed rules should include
eliminating the need to be in a specific geographic area (not relevant for mobile markets) or
in operation for a certain period of time, and requirement to track product by individual
EFRO sites. Moving forward, we ask that HRA use this opportunity to update the EFAP rules
to require organizations to obtain only one single EFRO and encourage the Administration to
look at the P-FRED program as a model to engage providers without the use of EFROs.

8) We are very concerned about the amount of data that pantries and other small emergency
food providers are being asked to collect and provide to HRA under this proposed rule. In
addition to monthly reports on the number of people served and “any other statistical data
that HRA may request”, providers are being asked to (a) Maintain records documenting the
receipt and distribution of all EFAP food, (b] Maintain receipts documenting all costs
associated with the distribution of EFAP food, (c) Retain all records for three years from the
end of the calendar year to which they pertain, and permit inspection of those records by
HRA personnel, (d) Maintain a copy of food receipt and distribution records at the
distribution site, and (e) Maintain requisite permits and licenses to receive and distribute the
EFAP food. Since many pantries are run by volunteers, the collection and retention of this
information may be too onerous for them to take on. We instead encourage HRA to take
responsibility for collecting and holding this data for providers moving forward.

9) The proposed rule also specifies that EFAP providers must make reasonable efforts to
provide "balanced, nutritious meals" and should consider "cultural preferences" and "dietary
restrictions" of constituents. However, within this rule HRA does not provide a definition of
these terms or information or resources for how to determine what cultural preferences or
dietary restrictions of our communities are. We request that HRA work with the EFAP
advisory group to define these terms and ensure that nutritious and culturally relevant foods
are available to EFAP providers through EFAP vendors.  The new rule also asks that providers
communicate about food allergies to constituents but does not say how. Additional guidance
here would be appreciated.

EFAP Advisory Group
10) We support the proposed rules’s continued inclusion of an advisory group of EFAP

practitioners to inform administration of the EFAP program, including what foods will be
provided through the program. We respectfully request that members of The Roundtable:
Allies for Food Access be included in this advisory group given our strong expertise in and
experience implementing the EFAP program. It is critical that there is accountability to this
advisory group and that HRA develops a  process to ensure practitioners recommendations
are heard, documented, and will be incorporated into EFAP operations moving forward.

11) We are concerned  that members of this advisory group are being asked to serve on a
volunteer basis without compensation. This may create an equity issue by precluding some
practitioners from participating in the group, especially individuals from frontline
communities that have deep knowledge of EFAP and food access challenges in their
neighborhoods. We call on HRA to allocate funds to compensate practitioners for their time
advising the agency on EFAP program administration.

12) We call on HRA to organize a separate meeting with the larger community of EFAP
emergency food providers from across the city six months following the vendor transition
from Food Bank of NYC to H. Schrier to collect feedback and  consult on program operations
and administration. We also encourage the agency to commit to an annual meeting with a
broad set of emergency food providers to ensure successful implementation of the EFAP
program and ongoing, two-way communication.

Communication with Practitioners and Program Transparency



13) We call on HRA to make the administration of EFAP more transparent and a commitment to
publicly sharing program impacts, outcomes, vendor data, and information on how funding
allocations to emergency food providers are determined on an annual basis. In addition, we
encourage HRA to consider bringing greater transparency to the EFAP administrator RFP
and vendor selection process and consider innovative joint contracts and/or sub-contracts
for program vendors, including produce contracts.

14) We are greatly concerned about the fact that very few EFAP providers received an email
notice about or were made aware of the proposal to repeal and replace the existing EFAP
rules by HRA. It is also insufficient that only 2 weeks notice was given for providers to
respond to this rule change. Moving forward it is essential that HRA ensure greater
awareness of and participation in future rule changes.

Capacity Building Grants
15) We  support the proposed language to offer new Capacity Building Grants and make funds

available to EFAP food providers, or other nonprofit organizations intending to become EFAP
food providers, in order to help them establish or expand their operational capacity, increase
services, and to help establish new and expand existing emergency food programs across the
city.

Certification Requirements
16) We call on HRA to allow multiple vendors to provide food safety certifications training to

EFAP providers to give them greater choice in who they work with to obtain these
certifications.

17) The proposed rule explains that HRA may open or close EFAP applications for certain
populations or geographic areas but we are concerned about the fact that the agency does
not explain why or when that would happen, for how long, or how these closures would be
communicated. We believe that this may prevent communities in need participating in the
program from accessing needed EFAP funding and ask that HRA provide additional guidance
on when EFAP applications may close and why.

18) We also encourage HRA to support the recruitment of additional providers into the program
by accepting applications on a more regular basis, and creating a centralized website with all
info needed to apply to participate in the program.

ISSUES WITH COMMUNICATION AROUND TRANSITION OF EFAP TO H.SCHRIER
We are in urgent need of information and certainty about the EFAP program, how it will be
administered going forward, and what funds we will be allocated as providers to operate the
program in the coming year. The new DSS Community Connections program is set to start next
month, yet this information has not been received. We are deeply concerned about this lack of
communication from HRA.

Last month, a very brief webinar about the transition from Food Bank of NYC to H. Schrier was held
that unfortunately did not contain the most critical pieces information providers need about how
the program would operate under the new administrator. EFAP providers still have not received
information about when their annual funding allocations will arrive from H. Schrier or how much
funding they will receive, making it difficult to plan our feeding programs and operations for the
coming year. In addition, providers have also not received instructions from H. Schrier on how to
login to, access, or navigate their ordering system. As a result, providers have not been able to see
what food is available to them through the new administrator or vendors or make any food
purchases to meet either the existing or future need of their communities.



Adding to the confusion is that even though EFAP providers were told that Food Bank for New York
City would no longer be administering the program, providers were notified that they would still be
receiving a very small allocation from the Food Bank for NYC to spend during the new EFAP cycle in
the transition period between now and when H. Schrier takes over the program. In our experience
speaking with other providers, there is not widespread knowledge that these funds are now available
to them. When some members of the Roundtable have logged into the Food Bank for NYC’s EFAP
portal, the only foods available to them were fish and rice which is of limited value. In order to
operate our feeding programs, EFAP providers need to be able to access and order the full line of
fresh, frozen and dry food items from the EFAP administrator. In order to ensure that we can serve
our communities well and meet the increasing need for emergency food, it is critical that these
issues be addressed immediately by HRA and that communication between the agency and
providers be improved.

CONCLUSION
As practitioners with deep expertise operating the EFAP program, we respectfully request that HRA
take these recommendations on how to improve the administration and concerns about the
proposed rule into consideration. With these changes, we believe that the EFAP program will be as
successful and impactful as possible.

Thank you for the opportunity to submit comments on the proposed rule on the Emergency Food
Assistance Program. Please do not hesitate to contact Chef Greg Silverman, CEO/ED to provide
further information

Sincerely,

Chef Greg Silverman
Chief Executive Officer, West Side Campaign Against Hunger

Alyson Rosenthal
CHieff Program Officer, West Side Campaign Against Hunger


